# Mormonism in the Land of the Morning Calm: A Bibliography of Published Sources on the LDS Church in Korea

### Reid L. Neilson

Although leaders and laity of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints evangelized in the Asian nations of India, Ceylon (Sri Lanka), China, Siam (Thailand), and Burma (Myanmar) during the 1850s, and in Japan during the first quarter of the twentieth century, they did not formally introduce Mormonism into Korea until after World War II. Granted, a handful of LDS missionaries and Japanese Church members traveled across the Korean Peninsula en route to China or for work opportunities with the Japanese government during the Japanese occupation of Korea. And a number of LDS servicemen from America also fought in the Korean War and met together in church units. But it was Kim Ho Jik, a graduate student in nutritional sciences at Cornell University, who was the first native Korean to be baptized into the LDS faith in 1951. When Dr. Kim returned to Korea he helped American servicemen establish the Church in his native land. In 1954 they, along with officially called missionaries, organized the first Korean Sunday School, and in 1955 President Joseph Fielding Smith formally dedicated Korea for the preaching of the gospel. Subsequent Church leaders created the original Korean Mission in 1962, organized the first Korean stake in 1973, and dedicated the Seoul Korea Temple in 1985. At year-end 2006 there were 78,646 members, seventeen stakes, ninety-eight wards, fifty-two branches, four missions, six districts

Reid L. Neilson (reidneilson@gmail.com) is an Assistant Professor of Church History and Doctrine at Brigham Young University. He received his BA, MA and MBA degrees from Brigham Young University, and his PhD degree from the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill.

in the Republic of Korea. There is no LDS presence in neighboring North Korea.

The purpose of this bibliography is to help scholars and interested Latter-day Saints appreciate what has already been written and published on Mormonism and Korea, so that they can make meaningful contributions to the growing body of material on this understudied topic. It goes without saying that any serious scholar will want to review the manuscript collections at the Church History Library, The Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Salt Lake City (see Robert H. Slover II., "Resources in the Church Historian's Office Relating to Asia," *BYU Studies* 12, no. 1 [1971]: 107–18); the L. Tom Perry Special Collections, Harold B. Lee Library, Brigham Young University, Provo, Utah; Manuscripts Division, J. Willard Marriott Library, University of Utah, Salt Lake City; and Archives, Utah State Historical Society, Salt Lake City. These repositories hold the papers, personal histories, correspondence, talks, study manuals, scrapbooks, photo collections, and oral histories of some of the members and missionaries who have lived and proselytized in Korea.

## Books, Book Chapters, and Articles (alphabetical order)

- Britsch, R. Lanier. "Church Growth in Postwar Japan and Korea." In *Unto Every Nation*, ed. Donald Q. Cannon and Richard O. Cowan, 170–226. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2003.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Korea 1950–1977;" and "Korea 1977–1996." In *From the East:*The History of the Latter-day Saints in Asia, 1851–1996, 170–226.

  Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1998.
- Neilson, Reid L. "Alma O. Taylor's Fact-finding Mission to China." *BYU Studies* 40, no. 1 (2001): 177–203.
- Palmer, Spencer J. "Korea." In *The Church Encounters Asia*. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 1970, 91–113.
- \_\_\_\_\_. "Rhee Honam: Hallmarks of a Korean Pioneer." In *Pioneers in Every Land*, ed. Bruce A. Van Orden, D. Brent Smith, and Everett Smith Jr. Salt Lake City: Bookcraft, 1997.
- Palmer, Spencer J. and Shirley H. Palmer, eds. *The Korean Saints: Personal Stories of Trial and Triumph, 1950–1980.* Provo, Utah: Religious Education, Brigham Young University, 1995.
- Rhee, Honam. "The Church in Korea," In *Mormonism: A Faith for all Cultures*, ed. F. LaMond Tullis. Provo, Utah: Brigham Young University Press, 1978, 163–69.

\_\_\_\_\_\_. "The Korean War and the Gospel." In *Out of Obscurity: The LDS Church in the Twentieth Century*. Salt Lake City: Deseret Book, 2000, 286–96.

### **Ensign** Articles (chronological order)

- "Nine New Temples Announced." Ensign, May 1981, 98–99.
- Kikuchi, Yoshihiko. "My Sheep Hear My Voice." *Ensign*, November 1981, 69–70.
- "LDS Scene." Ensign, August 1983, 79.
- Nelson, Richard H. "Wind-up Monkeys for Christmas." *Ensign*, December 1983, 52–53.
- "South Korea Temple Opens a New Era for Saints." *Ensign*, November 1985, 107–108.
- Younger, Shirley-June. "Seoul Temple Dedicated." *Ensign*, February 1986, 74–75.
- Dunnaway, JuLee Ecklund. "The Parents You Have Not Known." *Ensign*, February 1988, 42–45.
- Roy, Denny. "Kim Ho Jik: Korean Pioneer." *Ensign*, July 1983, 18–23.
- Han, In Sang. "Take Up His Cross." Ensign. May 1992, 81–82.
- Ricks, Kennene. "Korea: Land of the Morning Calm." *Ensign*, July 1992, 32–37.
- Shin, Donna. "Wonderful! Wonderful!" *Ensign*, June 1993, 71–72.
- Saunders, Shirleen Meek. "Whang Keun-Ok: Caring for Korea's Children." *Ensign*, October 1993, 46–49.
- "Church Progress Continues in Japan and South Korea." *Ensign*, May 1994, 111–112.
- Judy, Clare. "Water, Shelter, and Love." Ensign, July 1995, 68–69.
- "President Hinckley Visits Asian Saints, Dedicates Hong Kong Temple." *Ensign*, August 1996, 74–77.
- "South Korean LDS Heads Agency." Ensign, October 1996, 68.
- "The Church in Japan, Korea, and Far-East Russia." *Ensign*, November 1996, 110–112.
- Palmer, Spencer J. "Pioneering in South Korea." *Ensign*, October 1997, 26–31.

- "Area Authority in Korea." *Ensign*, September 1998, 68–69.
- Johansen, Alan J. "Had My Mission Made a Difference?" *Ensign*, December 1999, 51–53.
- Nelson, Glen, "Korean Opera Singer." Ensign, March 2001, 67.
- Ko, Won Yong. "Sacrifice is a Joy and a Blessing." *Ensign*, November 2005, 92–93.
- Searle, Don L. "It Started with a Pamphlet." Ensign, August 2007, 45–49.

# Church News Articles (chronological order)

- "Mormon Airmen hold services at Korean battlefield." *Church News*, May 16, 1951, 12.
- "Japan Mission extended to Philippines, Guam, and Okinawa." *Church News*, July 4, 1951, 5.
- "Mormon MP forms classes in Korea." Church News, August 8, 1951, 11.
- "LDS servicemen in Korea hold services." *Church News*, September 26, 1951, 10.
- "LDS servicemen hold conference in Korea." *Church News*, October 24, 1951, 10.
- "Sabbath day kept by LDS soldiers in Korea." *Church News*, October 24, 1951, 11.
- "Mormon soldiers in Korea worship under army tent." *Church News*, January 2, 1951, 10.
- "Servicemen preach to the world." Church News, March 26, 1952, 8.
- "LDS boys in Korea attend conference." *Church News*, November 22, 1952, 11.
- "First Korean Primary is organized." *Church News*, November 22, 1952, 12.
- "Elder Harold B. Lee visits LDS servicemen on Korean battlefield." *Church News*, October 2, 1954, 8.
- "Korean engineer hopes to be LDS missionary." *Church News*, November 19, 1955, 10.
- "Korean members celebrate Pioneer Day at conference." *Church News*, August 18, 1957, 6–7.
- "Korean student at University of Utah called to Far East Mission." *Church News*, November 17, 1956, 10.

- "Forty-five LDS servicemen hold Korea meetings." *Church News*, March 16, 1957, 12, 14.
- "Rapid growth reported in Korea district." Church News, June 29, 1957, 11.
- "Seventy LDS servicemen instructed in Seoul." *Church News*, July 20, 1957, 2.
- "Standard works now in Japanese language." *Church News*, January 11, 1958, 4.
- "LDS servicemen active in Far East Mission." *Church News*, May 10, 1958, 11.
- "Young Korean convert arrives in America to study law at BYU." *Church News*, October 11, 1958, 2.
- "LDS official visits missions in Far East." Church News, July 4, 1959, 5.
- "Dr. Kim Ho Jik of Korea dies at home." *Church News*, September 12, 1959, 9, 15.
- "LDS servicemen in Korea hold Easter services at Seoul." *Church News*, May 7, 1960, 9.
- "Elder Gordon B. Hinckley's trip to Far East." *Church News*, September 10, 1960, 9.
- "Hong Byung Shik studies Church plan." *Church News*, October 29, 1960, 8–9.
- "Mormon airmen solicit gifts for Korean orphans." *Church News*, February 25, 1961, 7.
- "Church aides observe military upset of Korean government." *Church News*, May 27, 1961, 7, 15.
- "President Gail E. Carr called to head new Korean Mission." *Church News*, May 26, 1962, 5.
- "Korean dancing troupe dates BYU performance." *Church News*, October 27, 1962, 14.
- "Seminary introduces Gospel to Koreans." Church News, March 16, 1963, 7.
- "LDS servicemen meet for Korea conference." *Church News*, March 16, 1963, 14.
- "Elders in Korea use charts and pictures to attract passersby." *Church News*, June 29, 1963, 13.
- "Korea yields genealogical treasures." Church News, July 23, 1966, 12.
- "Korean chapel dedicated." Church News, November 19, 1966, 4.

- "Christianity's History of Korea written by Palmer." *Church News*, April 22, 1967, 15.
- "Korean Book of Mormon translated by Han In Sang, and presented to Elder Gordon B. Hinckley." *Church News*, April 22, 1967, 3.
- "Shin I. Soo: I'm glad I'm a Mormon." Church News, August 19, 1967, 6.
- "Shoes big, heart bigger, Hinckley and Palmer." *Church News*, May 25, 1968, 10.
- "Korean, Him Hi Young, exiles in Utah." Church News, March 22, 1969, 6.
- "Korean baptizes childhood friend." Church News, August 9, 1969, 11.
- "First Asian stake to be organized in Japan." *Church News*, January 17, 1970, 3.
- "Hong Sung Mo is mission cook now." *Church News*, December 12, 1970, 9.
- "Korean convert is now branch president." *Church News*, December 19, 1970, 11.
- "LDS teacher helps Korean orphans." Church News, February 6, 1971, 7.
- "Korean sailor attracted by Gospel truth." *Church News*, February 27, 1971, 6.
- "Temple visit set for 14 Koreans." Church News, April 17, 1971, 10.
- "Choi Wook Hwan: Temple going is greatest blessing." *Church News*, April 17, 1971, 10.
- "Korean aide sought truth found Gospel." Church News, April 17, 1971, 11.
- "Hwang Jung Sup: Dream to be a missionary fulfilled." *Church News*, May 1, 1971, 14.
- "Church growth, 'exciting' in Orient." Church News, May 1, 1971, 3.
- "Korean convert finds 'new joy." Church News, June 26, 1971, 14.
- "Yong Sang Lee, a new life for family." *Church News*, January 15, 1972, 14.
- "Conversation on English led to baptism." *Church News*, March 18, 1972, 7.
- "Lee Min Kwan, Korean police officer, levies stern reminder." *Church News*, September 16, 1972, 11.
- "First stake in Korea is created in Seoul." *Church News*, March 31, 1973, 14, 15.
- "Conference impresses nine Korean members." *Church News*, October 13, 1973, 4.
- "In Korea, convert spreads Gospel." *Church News*, December 28, 1974, 10.

- "First Presidency hosts Korean Ambassador, Hahm." *Church News*, March 1, 1975, 3.
- "Blindness led Lee Sung Dae to Gospel." Church News, June 14, 1975, 11.
- "New Mission in Korean headquarters in Pusan." *Church News*, June 14, 1975, 10.
- "Eighteenth temple will be built in Tokyo." *Church News*, August 9, 1975, 3–4.
- "Orient Area Conferences start," Church News. August 9, 1975, 4.
- "Joyful Koreans greet Prophet Kimball." Church News, August 16, 1975, 3.
- "First institute building underway in Korea." *Church News*, August 23, 1975, 14.
- "Genealogy important in Korea." Church News, September 13, 1975, 14.
- "First seminary building in Asia." Church News, January 31, 1976, 11.
- "Bumper sticker attracts investigator." Church News, February 7, 1976, 11.
- "Timely lesson in seminary helps friend." Church News, March 6, 1976, 14.
- "Korean convert in wheelchair wins honors in homeland." *Church News*, March 27, 1976, 10.
- "First stake welfare farm in Asia established in Korea." *Church News*, May 1, 1976, 14.
- "Children honored with parade." Church News, June 5, 1976, 11.
- "Korean member successful in tracing 60 generations." *Church News*, June 5, 1976, 14.
- "Big attraction from small parade." Church News, July 3, 1976, 11.
- "Koreans in U.S. Capital hear of noted Mormons." *Church News*, July 24, 1976, 10.
- "Puppet show gains popular recognition." *Church News*, August 21, 1976, 11.
- "Long search leads Korean to truth." Church News, September 18, 1976, 13.
- "Friend urges Gospel study." Church News, December 11, 1976, 14.
- "10,000 Members now live in Korea." *Church News*, December 11, 1976, 5, 14.
- "New stakes are formed in Korea, Texas." Church News, June 18, 1977, 13.
- "Elders moved from Seoul to California." *Church News*, December 10, 1977, 14.

- "Missionaries are speech contest participants." *Church News*, January 28, 1978, 11.
- "Korean translation published." Church News, April 22, 1978, 11.
- "New stakes formed in 3 states in U.S." Church News, May 27, 1978, 13.
- "Korean translation completed." Church News, June 10, 1978, 11.1
- "Genealogy fair in Korea draws nearly 21,000." *Church News*, November 18, 1978, 6.
- "Blood donated in Seoul." Church News, March 10, 1979, 11.
- "Nine new missions created." Church News, March 10, 1979, 7–9.
- "First excursion." Church News, April 7, 1979, 24.
- "Membership soaring in Asia." Church News, August 18, 1979, 3, 8–9.
- "Joy spans the Pacific as choir visits the Orient." *Church News*, September 22, 1979, 3, 8–9.
- "Visual contacts help compensate for silent world." *Church News*, November 10, 1979, 12.
- "Korean youths join proselyting effort." Church News, February 2, 1980, 15.
- "Gospel highlights lives of busy Korean members." *Church News*, February 23, 1980, 12.
- "Gospel gives a Korean family a new future." *Church News*, July 26, 1980, 10.
- "Plans announced for 9 new temples." Church News, April 4, 1981, 3.
- "Their prayers are answered, a temple in their midst." *Church News*, April 11, 1981, 23.
- "Performers win plaudits." Church News, July 25, 1981, 11.
- "Korean fills many roles." Church News, September 12, 1981, 7.
- "Women leaders visit Japan, Korea." Church News, October 17, 1981, 11.
- "I will never again be truly cold,' former minister says." *Church News*, November 7, 1981, 5.
- "Koreans by the thousands tour exhibit, learn more of family." *Church News*, August 14, 1982, 11.
- "Ground broken for temple in Seoul, Korea." *Church News*, May 22, 1983, 4.
- "It's Christmas!" Church News, December 18, 1983, 16.
- "People we'd like to know." Church News, May 20, 1984, 13.

- "Family goals come within closer reach." *Church News*, July 8, 1984, 5, 10.
- "A thought from the scriptures." Church News, October 7, 1984, 16.
- "No better place to die." Church News, October 7, 1984, 16.
- "Korean orphan locates her kin." Church News, December 9, 1984, 11.
- "Three new mission leaders called from Korea, United States." *Church News*, February 10, 1985, 6.
- "Korean temple moves ahead." Church News, July 28, 1985, 11.
- "Baptisms increase in Korea." Church News, August 25, 1985, 11.
- "BYU professor's service to Korea recognized by South Korean government." *Church News*, September 8, 1985, 7.
- "Korean Scouts make mark." Church News, September 8, 1985, 11.
- "Dedication of temple in Korea Dec. 14–15." *Church News*, November 3, 1985, 4.
- "Temple yields conversions." *Church News*, November 3, 1985, 11.
- "First president called for Korea temple." *Church News*, November 3, 1985, 13.
- "9,000 view new temple." Church News, December 8, 1985, 11.
- "Korean is like a 'living treasure' among members." *Church News*, February 2, 1986, fc, 6.
- "5 new missions created in 4 countries." Church News, February 2, 1986, 6.
- "He looks to future, opting not to dwell on the past." *Church News*, March 9, 1986, 6.
- "Seoul Korea Temple." Church News, March 16, 1986, 22.
- "Church grows in Korea." Church News, May 25, 1986, 11.
- "New missions to begin in 4 nations." Church News, June 29, 1986, 4.
- "Growth puts smile on construction president's face." *Church News*, July 27, 1986, fc, 6.
- "Missionary with a limp helps doctor walk in light of gospel." *Church News*, August 31, 1986, 4.
- "Faith helped him endure trials." Church News, November 16, 1986, 7.
- "Scouting introduced." Church News, May 2, 1987, 11.
- "Temple effort renewed." Church News, July 11, 1987, 11.
- "35th anniversary in Korea." Church News, October 3, 1987, 10.
- "Seminary teachers trained." Church News, November 7, 1987, 14.

- "Seeds sprout, branch created." Church News, November 21, 1987, 7.
- "He hopes temple will bring gift of peace." *Church News*, December 19, 1987, 11.
- "Church growing near Seoul." Church News, December 26, 1987, 11.
- "Holiday becomes holy day." Church News, April 23, 1988, 10.
- "Korean sings Italian opera." Church News, August 27, 1988, 14.
- "LDS Olympians entertain and entertained." *Church News*, October 1, 1988, 7.
- "Stakes plan drama festival." Church News, October 29, 1988, 7.
- "Korean organist develops musical talent." *Church News*, November 5, 1988, 5.
- "Scout troop doubles." Church News, December 3, 1988, 7.
- "He started marking the book before he was taught by elders." *Church News*, December 31, 1988, 10.
- "Koreans stage 'missionary tool' production." *Church News*, December 31, 1988, 14.
- "Sings and wins." Church News, January 21, 1989, 11.
- "Best work in cold months." Church News, February 25, 1989, 10.
- "Korean diplomat visits; praises contributions of missionaries." *Church News*, May 20, 1989, 7.
- "Principal, student reunited." Church News, November 4, 1989, 12.
- "His devotion is unchanged by changes." Church News, March 24, 1990, 5.
- "Sing, sign to prize." Church News, April 21, 1990, 7.
- "Island's LDS mark progress." Church News, June 23, 1990, 7.
- "Islanders' trip to temple 'unforgettable." Church News, June 30, 1990, 7.
- "Members share magic." Church News, September 15, 1990, 5.
- "Fun surprises' greet children." Church News, November 3, 1990, 5.
- "Family music inspires." Church News, November 17, 1990, 7.
- "New choir in Korea introduces public to Church teachings." *Church News*, March 30, 1991, 12.
- "Leaders greet Pres. Hinckley." Church News, June 8, 1991, 12.
- "Youth in Korea, Japan told to spend time wisely." *Church News*, August 3, 1991, 6–7.

- "Church growth reflected in 2 Asia areas." *Church News*, November 16, 1991, 8–10.
- "Delighting in differences, finding joy in similarities." *Church News*, December 21, 1991, 6–7.
- "Providing strength, sense of direction." *Church News*, December 28, 1991, 6.
- "Citizen honored." Church News, May 2, 1992, 7.
- "Start on second million." Church News, May 23, 1992, 7.
- "Historian shares Korean perspectives." *Church News*, December 5, 1992, 12.
- "Servicemen branch in Seoul offers 'a little bit of home." *Church News*, December 16, 1993, 7.
- "1,000 attend singles gathering." Church News, October 30, 1993, 12.
- "Melting away enmity." Church News, January 1, 1994, 16.
- "A 'labor of love." Church News, February 19, 1994, 2.
- "Two generations laboring in Korea share the bonds of missionary service." *Church News*, July 23, 1994, 7.
- "Temples in the Pacific, Asia." Church News, August 13, 1994, 7–10.
- "Diplomat visits Polynesian Center." Church News, November 26, 1994, 6.
- "Korean area authority serves in important government positions." *Church News*, March 9, 1996, 11.
- "He bears testimony, reaffirms blessings." *Church News*, June 8, 1996, 5, 7.
- "Two Church leaders visit North Korea, assess needs." *Church News*, July 12, 1997, 5.
- "Blood donated by members." Church News, September 13, 1997, 11.
- "Future is bright' for Church in Asia." *Church News*, November 15, 1997, 5.
- "No burning bush, but Spirit burns brightly." *Church News*, January 3, 1998, 10.
- "Be a thankful people, members urged." Church News, May 9, 1998, 5.
- "Temple is the most peaceful place in the world." *Church News*, December 26, 1998, 7.
- "I can be a happy person, too." Church News, December 11, 1999, 9.
- "Cold and hungry, he counted stars, found his dreams." *Church News*, January 22, 2000, 11.

- "Consequences of missionary effort cannot be foreseen." *Church News*, July 1, 2000, 5, 7.
- "Orphanage founder's life spent serving." *Church News*, August 19, 2000, 4, 7.
- "Elder Oaks visits South Korean Prime Minister." *Church News*, May 26, 2001, 14.
- "Missionaries help flood victims." Church News, August 18, 2001, 14.
- "Korea members help flood victims." Church News, November 2, 2002, 15.
- "Faithful soldiers in Korea gave Church a foothold following World War II." *Church News*, December 7, 2002, 10.
- "2,200 books donated to BYU." Church News, December 21, 2002, 15.
- "Saints at war': Remembering Korea, Vietnam." *Church News*, November 15, 2003, 8–10.
- "Orphan yearns to reach out to others." *Church News*, January 10, 2004, 7, 10.
- "Single Adult Conference." Church News, July 31, 2004, 15.
- "Timeless ideals." Church News, July 31, 2004, 16.
- "Honoring pioneer in Seoul, Korea." Church News, November 20, 2004, 14.
- "Korean commemoration." Church News, February 12, 2005, 15.
- "He raises us up." Church News, March 5, 2005, 16.
- "Korea celebrates." Church News, June 4, 2005, 12.
- "Valiant advocate uplifts Church in Korea." *Church News*, June 18, 2005, 11.
- "Koreans prepare." Church News, July 2, 2005, 14.
- "Korean jubilee celebrated by thousands." Church News, August 6, 2005, 3.
- "50<sup>th</sup> anniversary: Korean members celebrate cultural event despite Pres. Hinckley's Absence." *Church News*, August 6, 2005, 8–9.
- "Historic sites of Church in Korea." Church News, August 27, 2005, 10.
- "Faith of their father." Church News, October 22, 2005, 11.
- "Family values award presented in Korea." *Church News*, November 19, 2005, 15.
- "Korean pioneer followed footsteps of others." *Church News*, December 10, 2005, 14.
- "Korean seminar." Church News, December 24, 2005, 13.

<sup>&</sup>quot;The Lord knows where he needs us."  $\it Church\ News$  , January 13, 2007, 12.

<sup>&</sup>quot;Soldier's baptism was first in Korea." Church News, February 3, 2007, 7.